OHA Board Meeting November 12, 2014

Minutes of Meeting

	--CLARIFICATION on Calculation of 12-24 Rule Suspension—
In the last meeting minutes, the following advice was given:

Though this rule was suspended due to drought during the dates above, it is back in effect and members should ensure their horse has been on the pasture for the required amount of time. Remove those dates completely from the ‘past 24 months’ when calculating your horse’s time on pasture. (E.g. if you are calculating from 10/07/14, your horse should have been on pasture for twelve months total since 03/29/12.)
It was determined after an appeal from a member that this method of calculation was too restrictive, as horses on pasture during that period would not get credit for being on pasture, and in essence be penalized. 
Alternatively, all horses should be counted as having been on pasture during the 12-24 rule suspension from Feb. 10, 2014 through Aug. 19, 2014.



Location of Meeting: Sara Shumer’s home 

Board Members in attendance: Allison B., Eddie, Kirsten, Lisa, Sally, Sara, Suzette

General Members in attendance: Erica Braun, Kim Zvik
Approvals

· Approval of minutes of last board meeting in October
·  One correction: See above: incorrect interpretation in Oct. minutes of suspended 12-24 Rule
· Approval of agenda for 11/12/14 board meeting with following added agenda items:
·  Under Old Business
· Discuss incorrect interpretation in Oct. minutes of suspended 12-24 Rule
Distribute Keys to 2 Officers

Keys to some of the locks that may be bypassed were distributed to President, Sara Shumer, Vice President, Kirsten Whitsett and Treasurer, Eddie Reiter
Interview Eileen Blum for Associate Membership
Eileen Blum was interviewed for Associate Membership sponsored by Kim Zvik. She was approved as an Associate Member.
EBMUD Report

Sally, Sara & Erica recently met with EBMUD to discuss AGP projects for the upcoming year. Our EBMUD representative believed the following projects were ready to proceed to the EBMUD for final review. (Note: Dollar amounts represent OHA members' labor value, not hard costs):
1) Mowing ($984): 25 hours for hemlock, 16 hours for mustard. 

2) Move the Lower Sullivan fence ($277.50): this will move the fence away from trees that fell on it and increase the grazable area of this pasture. 

3) Replace the Pavilion gate ($398)

4) Storage container improvements ($206) 
5) Install larger water trough in Middle Meadow ($48) -- on 11/12 EBMUD delivered a larger-than-expected trough, which may require additional labor to enlarge the support pad. The original $48 labor value estimate is probably too low. 
This comes to a total of possible capital improvement credits to our lease this year of $1913.50 (and perhaps a bit more for making the Middle Meadow trough pad larger (#5)).  There may be additional credits for installation of gates at the Pond Pasture and opposite the Beer Can Pasture. We will also submit a new proposal to EBMUD for capital improvement credit for a system to gather rainwater at the Taj to assist in the composting of manure to save water.
EBMUD did not approve our request for capital improvement credit for the following:


1) Improving the path from the Pear Orchard up the hill

2) Covering the back 40 paddock of the pavilion with a 10’ x 20’ roof
EBMUD did say, however, that OHA could work on these projects at our own cost. 

In the upcoming year EBMUD will assess and if possible improve the road up to the pond pasture and improve the drainage behind the red barn and old stalls. The drainage project will be very large and can only be done during the dry season, so they recommend we use mosquito dunks in the interim.
EBMUD also clarified that: 

1) clearing brush is considered maintenance and not credited; 


2) it is fine for OHA to use subcontractors, but all work must be approved in advance and conform to EBMUD standards. Note: Although we are very pleased that a vent has been installed in the storage container, since this project was not properly submitted to EBMUD in advance as an AGP project, as a courtesy they will reimburse us at their non-specialized labor rate (e.g. for weeding), but not for the specialized labor involved.  

3) EBMUD will review the issue re: access to water in the Lower Sullivan with Larry Anne; and 

4) Trail building for horse access is not a capital improvement. However, we can build new trails if we get EBMUD approval for the route.
Treasurer’s Report

The final accounting for 2013-2014 (ending 10/01/14): included total expenses of $30,386 and total income of $34,266 for a net gain of $3,880.

Requests for extensions to complete 2013/14 work hours were granted to David Lehrer and Alix Quay, extending their deadline to Feb. 1, 2014. 

Requests for exceptions other rules were granted to Georgia Williams (more than 12 months to bring in a new horse) and Ute Frey (more than 12 months at Pavilion or off OHA), extending the deadline to bring their horses to the pasture to May 1, 2014.

Membership Committee Report
There was no report given at this meeting.
Planning Grid Review

Elise was reminded to prepare the Lower Sullivan for the herd. There will be more information to come from EBMUD coming about whether our capital improvements will be adopted.  
Old Business

Discuss rule on Associates feeding; Riding partners are explicitly excluded from substituting for a member (can be 3rd feeder)

The board discussed the meaning of this rule with re: to Associate Members feeding on behalf of or in addition to proprietary members: 

VI. Feeding 

A. Each Proprietary Membership (individual or family) must participate in the supplementary feedings of the herd. The number of feedings per year per membership is determined by the Board on an annual basis.
Clarification on what of this rule means with re: to Associate Members feeding may will be necessary in the future.

New Business

Create a weed/work monthly calendar: Erica’s draft proposal

Rather than a calendar, Lisa will send an Announcement email to all members on the first of each month that will summarizing important OHA events that month, e.g. herd moves, feeding/weeding targets (w/ photos, maps), scheduled work parties, worming, vet clinics, etc.. All members can submit announcements by the 20th of each month for inclusion in the following month's email -- please send them to Lisa at lisabmclaughlin@sbcglobal.net 
Discuss interpretation of “5 consecutive days” and policy implications

The daily stall use/parking monitor recorded one member's trailer at OHA for many days, prompting the board's discussion of this rule:

XVI. Vehicle and Trailer Parking

C. Horse trailers may not be parked at the pasture for more than five consecutive days.
While there is a "general understanding" among members that trailers may not be kept at OHA, there is no specific rule so stating. It was also noted that our EBMUD representative was not aware of the origin of the above rule and did not think it came from EBMUD. It was suggested that it may be helpful to have one or more trailers on site for emergencies, but that this would only be useful if there was a vehicle there that could pull a trailer. Clarification on what 5 consecutive days means may be necessary in the future.

Frame Future discussion and decision on:

1) Open up the pond

2) Daily horse check 12 months a year

3) Remote participation in general Meeting

The board would like members who are interested in these issues to form sub-committees to advise the board. Each group may: 1) write up the pros and cons of each option, 2) share this information with the membership, and 3) poll the membership for their opinion (e.g., using Survey Monkey). The board will use the information from the sub-committees, along with input from other members, when making decisions about whether to implement these proposed new policies.

If you are interested in participating in such a subcommittee, please contact Sara at shumer3@comcast.net. Work hours are *not* allowed for participation in a sub-committee.
Moved to next meeting:

· Discuss proposals from Sept to increase participation; choose some to pursue

Next Meeting:  Wednesday, Dec. 10, 2014 at 7:00pm – Lisa McLaughlin’s house, 3033 Wheeler St., Berkeley. Board can arrive as early as 6:45 for their potluck dinner with Board meeting starting at 7:00pm.  As a General Member, if you are planning to attend please let Lisa know so we can plan for capacity (home phone 510-843-6720).

Adjourned meeting at 9:15 pm. 

Minutes respectfully submitted by Allison Bloodworth, Recording Secretary.

Thank Yous:  Many thank you recognitions are due – if you want to “toot your own horn” for the next Board Meeting minutes please send those items to Allison (abloodworth@gmail.com) to include (and please identify Tooting Your Own Horn in the subject line – it’s hard to keep track but we’re trying).  
Thank yous this month include:

· Julie Dixon for being the hay watch manager

· Cheryl Ann Fulton for being the feeding manager

· Erica Braun for her presentation on pasture management

· Julie Dixon and her new spouse Charlie Wheeler for moving pallets/tarps to the MM, and moving compost to the ring. (Welcome to OHA, Charlie!)

· Rebecca Tennant, her daughter Louisa, Linda Furtado, JimBob Cox, Sara Shumer & Ute Frey for moving compost to the ring. 
· Lisa McLaughlin, Wakean MacLean and Kim Zvik for moving hay to the Forest Meadow

· Bronwyn Swan for providing thermometers.
